Friday, September 30, 2016

E DI TI1I ON

Get the latest at: www.prairiepost.com

MEET OUR PRAIRIE PEOPLE
A special insert in this
week’s Prairie Post!

BANNER YEAR FOR BRONCOS: The Swift Gurrent Broncos announced a profit of $140,000 for
the 2015-16 season at the team’s annual general meeting, which took place in the curling rink
lounge at the Credit Union iplex, Sept. 27. The team had an operational loss of $93,000, but
was able to show a profit due to income from the Memorial Cup and the 2016 Ford World
Women’s Curling Championship in the city, where the Broncos was responsible for the
management of the box office, the concession, the suites, and co-managed the beer stands
with the Swift Current Curling Club. Attendance during the 2015-16 season was down 7,000.

Pictured are members of the Broncos board and management team during a media
conference after the annual general meeting. Seated at the table, from left to right, Broncos
Board Chair Liam Choo-Foo, Assistant General Manager of Business Operations Dianne
Sletten, and Head Coach and Director of Player Personnel Manny Viveiros. Seated behind
them, from left, are Finance Committee Chair Shane Lacasse and Board Secretary and
Nominations Committee Chair Kyle Mcintyre.
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City of Swift Current to borrow $3.2 million for projects

BY MATTHEW LIEBENBERG —
mliebenberg@prairiepost.com

The City of Swift Current is planning to borrow
$3,254,482 to complete all the approved capital projects
for 2016.

Councillors approved a motion at a regular council
meeting on Sept. 26 to advise the public of their
intention to consider a borrowing bylaw for this
amount.

The amount that will be borrowed is within the
City’s debt limit authorized by the Saskatchewan
Municipal Board, which means that only council
approval is required for this borrowing bylaw.

“It’s always tough,” Swift Current Mayor Jerrod
Schafer said after the meeting. “Of course debt
is something that always catches the attention of
everybody in the community. Nobody likes debt,
but reality is it’s a fact of life not only for individuals
with mortgages and vehicles and education and all
that stuff, but it’s definitely a fact of life for business
and governments.”

A capital budget tax increase of 2.37 per cent, which
was announced earlier this year in the City’s 2016

municipal budget, will be used to fund this borrowing.

“It’s not like you take out debt and then have to
worry about funding it later;” he said. “It was all
accounted for in the 2016 budget and it just happened
to be that tonight is the night when we bring the
bylaw forward to actually account for what we need
to borrow for the year.”

Administration submitted a report to council
that detailed the projects that will be funded by the
borrowed amount. The report noted that the use of
debt to finance infrastructure investments is a way
to distribute the cost of long-term assets across
generations of residents who will utilize those assets.

The largest portion of the borrowed amount
($2,758,311) will go towards the general government
fund. This money will be used to fund the roof
replacement at the Fire Hall, renovations to the
atrium at the Credit Union iplex, the City’s portion of
the Memorial Drive South rehabilitation project, and
paved street and sidewalk rehabilitation along North
Hill Drive, North Railway Street East, Sidney Street
West and Fentons Drive.

An amount of $357,393 will be borrowed for use by
the water/wastewater utility fund. This money will
finance the continuation of the biosolids management
program and the upsizing of the sanitary mains along

North Hill Drive.

An amount of $138,778 will be borrowed for the solid
waste utility fund. This money will be used to
complete an energy production study, for asbestos
expansion at the West landfill, and for facility
improvements at the East landfill.

Schafer appreciated the report’s breakdown of the
items that will be funded by the borrowed amount.

“We talked tonight about debt for water and waste
water, for landfill and for general debt and we don’t
often get into specifics of what that is for,” he said.
“That is something that we asked admin for us to say.
If we’re going to talk about debt, then let’s not just
generalize it so that people can make assumptions on
anything. It’s getting to the specifics. I think that’s one
of the things — we are always trying to improve our
communication so that the public knows exactly what
is going on.”

The borrowing report indicates that the principal
amount of debt for general government and utility
operations was $59,489,000 on Dec. 31, 2015.

The forecasted principal amount of debt outstanding
will be $57,913,482 on Dec. 31, 2016, which includes the
amount of $3,254,482 that still needs to be borrowed.
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Swift Current

Write Out
Loud kicks
off 30th year

PRAIRIE PosT

Write Out Loud's 30th anniversary
season started on a high note
with an appearance by two
internationally acclaimed authors
Yann Martel and Alice Kuipers
at the Lyric Theatre in Swift
Current, Sept. 21.

The couple, who lives in Saskatoon
with their four young children,
had a relaxed conversation with the
audience about their careers as
writers, their approach to writing,
their current projects and the
challenges of being writers and
parents at the same time.

Martel is best known for his

international bestseller Life of Pi,
which has sold more than 12 million
copies and was made into an
Academy Award-winning movie.

His latest novel, The High
Mountains of Portugal, was
published in February and appeared
on the New York Times bestseller
list a month later.

Kuipers has received critical
acclaim for her young adult novels
and children’s books. Her debut
novel, Life on the Refrigerator Door,
won several awards and was
adapted for theatre in three
countries. Her other works have also
received numerous nominations and
awards.

The evening started with a
musical performance by three local
musicians, Eliza Doyle, Paula
McGuigan and Dustin Olmsted.

Write Out Loud is celebrating 30
years of author readings and
literary cafes during the 2016-17
season.

The next event on Oct. 19 will
feature Lionel Hughes, the editor of
Prairies North magazine, and on
Nov. 16 there will be a 30th
anniversary celebration.

Photos by Matthew Liebenberg

Three local musicians performed at the Write Out Loud event at the Lyric Theatre, Sept. 21. From left to right, Dustin Olmsted, Eliza Doyle and
Paula McGuigan.

Award-winning authors Yann Martel (at left) and Alice Kuipers spoke about their
writing careers and their approaches to writing during their discussion at the first
event of Write Out Loud's 30th anniversary season. At left, Alice Kuipers makes a
point during her appearance.

City council intends to
borrow to complete
some capital projects

Continued from Front Page

“I think what was interesting about the report
tonight is it showed the success of the financial
strategy,” he said. “It is great news on a year-over-
year basis that we actually see the benefit of that
strategy. The debt is decreasing. Some of that is
due to the fact that some of our projects were
delayed or didn’t proceed or came in under
budget, but nonetheless, I think that is a good sign
on a year-over-year basis. We take out additional
debt for projects and it still shows our debt going
down year over year.”

The City’s current overall debt limit, which has
been set by the Saskatchewan Municipal Board, is
$110 million.

The City’s total debt is currently $75 million, but
the report presented to council on Sept. 26 only
dealt with the debt associated with the general
government and utilities funds.

“We haven’t authorized any other borrowing on
our operating loan for property development,” he
said. “That is still at the same level. So if you look
at it on a whole basis, we are at a lesser level today
than we were at the end of 2015, which is a good
sign. Property development sometimes is a tough
one, because we like to include it in total debt to
be transparent, but the reality of it is there is no
cost to the taxpayer on that and any of the debt
that we do have on property development is
obviously offset by the value of all that property,
which continues to appreciate in value until we
sell it.”

Another delay for completion of Swift
Current’s 2nd Avenue overpass project

BY MATTHEW LIEBENBERG —
mliebenberg@prairiepost.com

Motorists who were looking forward to the
re-opening of the 2nd Avenue overpass by the end of
September will have to wait a bit longer.

The City of Swift Current announced the latest
delay on Sept. 26, but due to the uncertainty of the
situation it did not provide a new anticipated
completion date for the rehabilitation project.

City of Swift Current Infrastructure and
Operations General Manager Mitch Minken
said there was an update meeting with Graham
Construction on Sept. 22, when the City learned
about the latest delay.

“They’re struggling with getting their work done,

either due to weather or labour issues,” he mentioned.

“Things are progressing fairly well, but they’re not
going to meet the Sept. 30 deadline that they had
previously announced.”

The rehabilitation work started on May 2 and the
initial target date for the completion of the project
was Aug. 19. The anticipated completion date was
initially postponed to mid-September and then to the
end of September.

“I guess what I can say is that it’s moving forward
pretty good,” he noted. “The barriers on both sides
are now complete. The curbing is all installed. So
they’re down to the last phase of the work, which is
the actual pouring of the bridge deck and they’ve
been making reasonably good progress with that.”

Cooler fall weather with shorter days and any rain
can still have an impact on the completion of the
project, which makes it difficult to set an expected
date for the re-opening of the bridge.

“Once the bridge deck is completely poured and
prepared, there’s a waterproofing that needs to be
done on top of that, and some cure time that needs to
be done and then the final phase is the paving,” he
said. “So we’re just going to let things progress as
they may and not commit to a date because we’re
getting into shorter days and at this point, it’s
critical. Rain will hold us up because they can’t pour
concrete in rain.”

Minken is confident that weather conditions will not
delay the completion of the project until next spring.

“No, we will have to get asphalt on that bridge deck,”
he emphasized. “We can lay asphalt in temperatures
around five degrees. So we would anticipate we would
be able to get some days of five degrees. The schedule
for the laying of the asphalt on the bridge deck is
probably only a two day effort. So we will find a
window of those days in there.”

Graham Construction has been paying liquidated
damages on the project delay since Sept. 2.

“The damages are significant enough that Graham
is being hurt by these damages,” he said.

There is no cap on the amount of damages that
will be paid by the company, which means the
daily penalty fee will continue until the project is
completed.

“We don’t really want to talk too much about the
value of those until we’re done the project, until we
know where we’re going to be at the end,” he said.

The total value of the project, including engineering
costs and other associated work, is $4.2 million. The
City is responsible for one third of the cost because
the project is partly funded by the provincial and
federal governments through the New Building
Canada Plan Small Communities Fund.



